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MOORFIELDS EYE HOSPITAL NHS FOUNDATION TRUST
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS HELD ON 
THURSDAY 26 MAY 2022 (EDUCATION HUB AND VIA TEAMS FOR OBSERVERS)
Attendees:

Tessa Green (TG)

Chairman 



Martin Kuper (MK)

Chief executive



Andrew Dick (AD)

Non-executive director
Richard Holmes (RH)

Non-executive director 

Nick Hardie (NH)

Non-executive director 

Ros Given-Wilson (RGW)
Non-executive director

Adrian Morris (AM)

Non-executive director
Asif Bhatti (AB)


Non-executive director
Peng Khaw (PK)


Director of research & development

Sheila Adam (SN)

Chief nurse and director of AHPs
Johanna Moss (JM)

Director of strategy & partnerships  

Louisa Wickham (LW)

Medical director

Jonathan Wilson (JW)

Chief financial officer
Jon Spencer (JS)


Chief operating officer
Johanna Moss (JM)

Director of strategy and partnerships

In attendance:
Sandi Drewett (SD)

Director of workforce & OD
Ian Tombleson (IT)

Director of quality and safety

Nick Roberts (NR)

Chief information officer

Kieran McDaid (KMD)

Director of estates, capital and major projects
Michelle Russell
 (MR)

Director of education
Jamie O’Callaghan (JO)

Head of corporate governance (minutes)

Debbie Bryant (DB)

Committee Secretary

Nick Kirby (NK)


Interim Managing Director – UCL Health Alliance
Governors: 

Allan MacCarthy

Public governor, SEL




Una O’Halloran 


Appointed governor, LB of Islington
John Sloper


Public governor, Beds & Herts
Roy Henderson


Patient governor
Kimberley Jackson

Public governor, SWL
Richard Collins


Public governor, NEL & Essex



Emmanuel Zuridis

Public governor, SWL
Robert Goldstein

Public governor, NWL

	22/2711  Welcomes and apologies for absence
TG welcomed Asif Bhatti as the new non-executive director, who over a period of time would be moving into the role of Chair of the Audit and Risk committee, but for the interim would be joining other committees to gain experience of how they provided assurance: Quality & Safety, Finance and Capital Scrutiny committee.
Apologies was received from David Hills.


	

	22/2712  Declarations of interest
	

	There were no declarations of interests. 

	

	22/2713  Minutes of the last meeting 
	

	The minutes of the meeting held on the 28 April 2022 were agreed as an accurate record. 


	

	22/2714  Matters arising and action points
All actions were either completed or attended to via the agenda. 

	

	22/2715  Chief executive’s report
MK highlighted the main areas of the report.


On performance and activity, TG queried when there would be a format of reporting so that the board could fully understand the finances and different rates of activity. JS explained that the first step was the activity report, which highlighted activity against a weighted plan and formed the basis of the same information that was being considered by finance and operational colleagues. The weighted plan was based on a number of working days. Finance colleagues would interpret the data set based on how the trust was paid for activity. The finances demonstrated that the trust was delivering 85% of activity, but the activity plan demonstrated that the trust was delivering significantly more. 
Traditional external reporting was done on a weekly basis and particularly at sector level, reporting was not based on working days, but rather a flat weekly and monthly rate. The trust used to follow this reporting style, but a decision was made to align internally with finance and operations. TG queried how NH felt about the approach. NH commented that it was never a good idea to have two reporting systems as it invited confusion but recognised that it was necessary to deal with the current system.

TG queried the board’s responsibility in terms of unremunerated work, more specifically how performance was monitored once 85% of follow ups was achieved. JS explained that there was a set programme for follow up reduction which was clinically led and was based on the number of follow ups needed to not have a backlog. The Covid backlog had been recently cleared and it was important to maintain this and reduce the number of follow ups, but only in a clinically safe way. On mutual aid, it was also important to be careful not to take on additional follow ups without a special arrangement with the provider.

MK explained that it was important to start with doing the right thing and if at some point the trust decided to change the approach, then it would need to come back to the board for discussion. The plan was built on seeing more new patients and making best efforts to minimise follow up activity. It was recognised both the trust and other national trusts would find very difficult to be able to reduce to the target 85% of activity. 
LW highlighted that a further challenge was that the trust undertook complex work and that more standard work would need to be undertaken to bring the percentages down. The issue this would create was that the trust would need to do better at routine work compared to other trusts, and it would be harder to undertake the complex work due to funding.
JW explained that the trajectory for next year was to reduce to 75%. It was essential to set out the level of follow ups that was clinically correct and appropriate and map out and report the financial loss on a monthly basis. There were also elements of activity for the purposes of 2022/23 plan that were not being counted, for example, non-elective and A&E activity and it was important to map out these points of delivery.

TG asked PK how long it would take research to have a clearer view to decide if follow up activity on glaucoma patients was still required within three months. PK explained that the ability to triage and decide would need to be enhanced and measuring risk and data was crucial. PK also highlighted that there was a national report completed before Covid that highlighted that the majority of patients that had experienced sight loss had a direct correlation with follow ups. TG commented that it was clear that this was a major risk for the board to maintain a view to ensure that the trust did not get out of kilter, as it could impact further on quality in the future.

VB asked for an update on OpenEyes, specifically on the time windows for implementation. NR highlighted that the progress was good and improving and the environment was developing, which was hoped to achieve a better response rate with clinicians. If there was a period of good performance within a two week period then there could be a July go live date, after that a decision would need to be made if it was best to wait for September, when the right people were available. JS stressed that there could not be another failed go live because it caused confusion amongst patients and created an additional admin burden.

	

	22/2716  UCL Health Alliance
	

	NK took the Board through the UCL Health Alliance business plan paper.

TG asked Martin how the trust was working with the alliance and what it meant at a pragmatic level. MK explained that the trust was working with the system and the way that NCL had chosen to focus was along pathways, rather than on an organisational basis. MK had been chosen to be the lead chief executive for the overall provision of ophthalmology for NCL and teams in all of the relevant trusts were working together to agree a strategy for the future, which included a discussion around the most logical place to put the resources. The exact distinction between the provider alliance and ICS was still evolving, but there was an unprecedented amount of working together as a system. There was also a genuine change in the level of integrated working, attempting to deliver the aims of the provider alliance and the ICS.

TG queried from the point of view of the board, if there was a loss of power and resources for the trust. MK commented that he did not think it represented a significant loss of power but highlighted that the trust was mandated to join and therefore he would propose that the papers were approved on the basis that work had been actioned to minimise transgressions on sovereignty. 

AM queried if the approach was something where people could opt into or was there a wider approach, for example, were patients going to be moved to other institutions if was felt that they could deliver better patient outcomes. NK explained that it depended on the view of the 14 member organisations and what was decided in the annual business plan. The business plan required all 14 members to agree on outcomes. TG highlighted that the trust was a major player on the board and the only specialist trust in ophthalmology, which was an advantage. 

RGW asked if it was envisaged that there would be clinical pathways that had to have sign up from every part of the system, from primary care through o specialist care. NK explained that there was a heavy emphasis in year one on high volume, low complexity networks and changes to clinical pathways would need to be within the scope of the business plan or require agreement from the board. 

JS highlighted that there was a clinical network for ophthalmology and the trust had management input. The trust had also contributed to the business plan for the Ophthalmology Network at the start of the year and were leading the conversation with clinical and operational colleagues through the year to work out the best future model of care for the provision across the entire sector.
The board agreed to sign off the UCL Health Alliance documents. 


	

	22/2717  Guardian of safe working
	

	LW highlighted the main areas of the report.
	

	22/2718  FTSU Q4 report
	

	IT highlighted the main areas of the report.
TG commented that she understood that SA was undertaking a review of FTSU and queried the timeframe. SA highlighted that it was an external review, which was good practice, and that the team had asked individuals to come into the trust and investigate and provide a report within three months. The report would go to the Quality & Safety committee around October and then if appropriate, a briefing note would be sent to the board. There would also be a scoping document that would be available for others to comment on.


AD queried why there were aspects that were still voluntary in such an important area. IT explained that that was a key question that would be taken up as part of the review. 

AB asked what the increase from the last quarter related to and if behaviour was the common theme. IT explained that the numbers were similar in terms of the detail, but in the previous quarter more patient safety concerns were raised, but the most recent period, they were secondary patient safety concerns. 

NH queried how guardians assessed their own performance. IT explained that there was no formal metric, but they looked at the concerns raised and the success in resolving them. SD commented that the staff survey was a key metric. SA explained that the freedom to speak up index report which the National Guardians Office produces every year could be used to compare the trust’s performance with similar trusts.

	

	22/2719  Quarterly learning from deaths report
	

	LW highlighted the main areas of the report.
TG recalled that in one of MK’s staff meetings there was a discussion around staff learning CPR, particularly non-medical staff but that it was a huge piece of work. SA commented that it was anticipated that this would not be achieved for some time as it would need to be rolled out at multiple sites. In the interim, staff had been set up with access to training and provided with access cards. The main focus was around identifying early that the patient required help and understanding what to do.
LW raised that for in patients there was early warning scores that were regularly filed, but it was less well articulated in an outpatient setting and this required some consideration.

AD queried if there were examples of near misses and how well they were dealt with. LW explained that there was not a formal report, but there were several examples of staff recognising that patients looked uncomfortable and so called the crash teams much earlier and this was something the trust tended to be good at. 


	

	22/2720  Oriel update
	

	JM took the board through the slides. 

TG highlighted that she was delighted to hear that the National Hospital programme sent fifteen people to learn about this area and the board should not underestimate the extra layer of governance and the extra information and the time involved in keeping this group up to date.

	

	22/2721  Integrated performance report 
	

	JS highlighted the main areas of the report.
TG queried if the trust was providing enough focus on the Doctor Doctor system, including ensuring that patients understood and used it. JS explained that there was a year left on the contract with Doctor Doctor and therefore the functionality was limited until a new arrangement was made. The system was good at reminding patients of their appointment but did not allow the functionality of rebooking appointments. In the short term, it was important to meet with admin staff to acknowledge the issues and longer term look at the model of delivery to see if it required amendment.

TG stressed that the board needed to keep an eye on this area as so much of the trust’s work revolved around the admin function. There was a risk that the patient experience and procedures could be diminished if the admin staff were not helped in the short term.

RGW commented that the board would require an explanation about how the trust measured total appointment time. TG suggested that this was dealt with through the Quality & Safety committee. 
	

	22/2722  Finance report 
JW provided an update highlighting the main areas from the report.
	

	22/2723  Report from the quality and safety committee 
	

	RGW went through the key points from the paper and the board noted the report.


TG highlighted that DB would be in contact to set up site visits for the NEDs, in line with Covid guidance provided by SA.

MK explained that there was a relatively long-standing issue on culture in City Road theatres and there were various things that were already underway including the reorganisation of the divisional structure and the trust had already secured an operational director to work with theatres. It was important to consider the wording in the document as it read as if the concerns were a surprise until the CQC raised them, when many of the concerns were being investigated already.
	

	22/2724  Report from the people committee
	

	VB went through the key points from the paper and the board noted the report.

	

	22/2725 Identify any risk items arising from the agenda
	

	MR flagged a risk in relation to student numbers, in particular there did not seem to be any uptake from Moorfields this year. TG suggested it would be more suitable for MR and SA to discuss offline.
	

	22/2726  AOB
	

	TG announced that with sadness she was stepping down from her position as Chairman of the trust in December. TG commented that the trust reached an extraordinary milestone in submitting the FBC and the very busy agenda and opportunities ahead required a real focus and time that she was no longer able to offer.

 
	

	22/2727  Date of the next meeting – Thursday 28 July 2022
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